

Policies of the Diocese of Kansas City ~ St. Joseph

Policy # 210.1

Employee Handbook

Approved By: Most Reverend Robert W. Finn, DD

Effective: February 1, 2008

Revised: September 27, 2007

At the parish and diocesan level, through its agencies and institutions, the church employs many people; it has investments; it has extensive properties for worship and mission. All the moral principles that govern the just operation of any economic endeavor apply to the church and its agencies and institutions; indeed the church should be exemplary.

-- Economic Justice for All -- #347 United States Conference of Catholic Bishops, 1986

The policies in the Diocesan Employee Handbook apply to all employees of the diocese.

Diocese of Kansas City-St. Joseph

Employee Policy Manual

2/1/2008

Table of Contents

No.	Policy	<u>Page</u>
	RODUCTION	
	Employee Welcome Message	
	Introductory Statement	
051	Employee Acknowledgement Form	
EMF	PLOYMENT	
101	Nature of Employment	1
102	Employee Relations	2
103	Equal Employment Opportunity	3
	Business Ethics and Conduct	4
	Personal Relationships in the Workplace	5
	Immigration Law Compliance	6
	Conflicts of Interest	7
	Outside Employment Disabilities Assessment details	8
114		9
116 182	Job Posting and Employee Referrals Protecting Codle Children	10 11
162	Protecting God's Children	11
EMF	PLOYMENT STATUS & RECORDS	
201	Employment Categories	12
	Access to Personnel Files	13
	Employment Reference/Criminal History Checks	14
204		15
205	Introductory Period	16
208	Employment Applications Employment Applications	17
209	Performance Evaluation Lab Descriptions	18
210 212	Job Descriptions Salary Administration	19 20
212	Salary Administration	20
	PLOYEE BENEFIT PROGRAMS	
301	Employee Benefits	21
303	<u>Vacation Benefits</u>	22
305	Holidays	24
306	Workers' Compensation Insurance	25
307	Sick Leave Benefits Time Office Management of the Control of the	26
308	Time Off to Vote	28
309	Bereavement Leave	29
311	Jury Duty Missouri Health Continuation Law	30
313 316	Missouri Health Continuation Law Uselth Insurance	31 32
317	Health Insurance	33
318	<u>Life Insurance</u> Short-Term Disability	33 34
319	Long-Term Disability	35
320	Retirement Plans	36
326	Flexible Spending Account (FSA)	37
380	Diocesan Cemeteries Employee Discount	38
390	Dental Insurance	39

TIM	EKEEPING/PAYROLL	
401	Timekeeping	40
403	<u>Paydays</u>	41
405	Employment Termination	42
407	Severance Pay	43
409	Administrative Pay Corrections	44
	Pay Deductions and Setoffs	45
WOI	RK CONDITIONS & HOURS	
501	Safety	46
	Work Schedules	47
	Use of Phone and Mail Systems	48
	Smoking	49
	Rest and Meal Periods	50
	Overtime and Commensurate Time	51
	Use of Equipment and Vehicles	52
	Emergency Closings	53
	Business Travel Expenses	54
	Visitors in the Workplace	55
516	Computer and Information Systems	56
517	Internet/Electronic Communication Usage	57
	Workplace Violence Prevention	59
526	Telephone Usage	60
L.F.A	VES OF ABSENCE	
	Family and Medical Leave (FMLA)	61
	Personal Leave	63
	Military Leave	64
005	Timery Ecure	01
	PLOYEE CONDUCT & DISCIPLINARY ACTION	
	Employee Conduct and Work Rules	65
	Drug and Alcohol Use	67
	Sexual and Other Unlawful Harassment	68
	Attendance and Punctuality	70
	Personal Appearance	71
706	Return of Property	72
708	Resignation	73
710	Security Inspections	74
716	Progressive Discipline	75
718	Problem Resolution	76
722	Workplace Etiquette	78
780	Child Abuse and Neglect	79

Dear Member of the Diocese of Kansas City - St. Joseph:

Welcome to the Diocese of Kansas City - St. Joseph! As an employee you are a vital part of one of the largest Catholic Dioceses in the United States. We trust that in your work experience with us you will experience the fullness of personal development and spiritual growth. Our mission is that of Jesus Christ to spread the Word of God and minister to the needs of His people. Your service directly contributes to fulfilling our mission.

The purpose of this manual is to acquaint you with the Diocese and inform you of the present policies, practices, procedures and benefits that apply to you as an employee of our organization.

Thank you for your willingness to collaborate in the mission of the Diocese! We hope that your association with our Diocese will be challenging, rewarding and fulfilling of your personal and professional goals.

Introductory Statement

On the parish and Diocesan level, through its agencies and institutions, the Church employs many people; it has investments; it has extensive properties for worship and mission. All the moral principles that govern the just operation of any economic endeavor apply to the Church and its agencies and institutions; indeed the Church should be exemplary.

U.S. Bishops Conference, Economic Justice for All, #347, 1986

The policies in this Handbook apply to all Diocesan employees. These policies apply to the extent that they supplement but do not conflict with any employment contracts, laws, statutes, Cannon Law or priest guidelines.

In this handbook, the term manager refers to the person or persons responsible for the area, department, school, parish or office. This may be the Principal, Business Manager, Director, Pastor or other designated person or position. If you are unclear of who your manager is, please contact the Diocesan Human Resources Department for clearification.

This Handbook is designed to provide employees with information about working conditions, employee benefits, and employment policies. Employees should read, understand, and comply with all provisions of this Handbook. It describes employee responsibilities and outlines programs developed to benefit you.

No Handbook can anticipate every circumstance or question about policies. The Diocese reserves the right to revise, supplement or rescind any policies or portion of this Handbook from time to time, as it deems appropriate, in its sole and absolute discretion. The only exception to changes in this Handbook is our employment-at-will policy that permits an employee or the Diocese to end an employment relationship for any reason at any time. Of course, employees will be notified of changes to the Handbook as they occur. This Handbook supersedes all prior written or oral policies pertaining to the subjects covered herein and shall not be amended or supplemented without the approval of the Bishop

EMPLOYEE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM

The employee policy manual describes important information about The Diocese. I understand that I should consult my supervisor if I have any questions that are not answered in the policy manual.

I became an employee at the Diocese voluntarily. I understand and acknowledge that there is no specified length to my employment at the Diocese and that my employment is at will. I understand and acknowledge that "at will" means that I may terminate my employment at any time, with or without cause or advance notice. I also understand and acknowledge that "at will" means that the Diocese may terminate my employment at any time, with or without cause or advance notice, as long as they do not violate federal or state laws or the terms of my employment contract, if one exists.

I understand and acknowledge that there may be changes to the information, policies, and benefits in the policy manual. I understand that the Diocese may add new policies to the policy manual as well as replace, change, or cancel existing policies. I understand that I will be told about any policy manual changes and I understand that policy manual changes can only authorized by the Bishop of the Diocese.

I understand and acknowledge that this policy manual is not a contract of employment or a legal document. I have received access to the policy manual and I understand that it is my responsibility to read and follow the policies contained in this policy manual and any changes made to it. The handbook can be accessed at www.diocese-kcsj.org

EMPLOYEE'S NAME (printed):		
EMPLOYEE'S SIGNATURE:		
DATE:		

101 Nature of Employment

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

You became an employee of the Diocese voluntarily and your employment is at will. "At will" means that you are free to resign at any time, with or without cause. Likewise, "at will" means that the Diocese may terminate your employment at any time, with or without cause or advance notice, as long as we do not violate any applicable federal or state law.

The policies in this manual are not intended to create a contract. The policies should not be construed to constitute contractual obligations of any kind or a contract of employment between the Diocese and any employee. These policies have been developed at the discretion of management and, except for the policy of employment-at-will, may be amended or cancelled at any time, at the sole discretion of the Diocese.

These provisions replace all other existing policies and practices and may not be changed or added to without the express written approval of the Bishop of the Diocese.

102 Employee Relations

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We believe that the work conditions, wages, and benefits we offer to Diocesan employees are competitive with those offered by other employers in this area and in the Church. If you have concerns about work conditions or compensation, we strongly encourage you to express these concerns openly and directly to your supervisor.

Our experience has shown that when employees deal openly and directly with management, the work environment can be excellent, communications can be clear, and attitudes can be positive. We believe that the Diocese fully demonstrates its commitment to employees by responding effectively to employee concerns.

103 Equal Employment Opportunity

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

If you have a question about any type of discrimination at work, talk with your immediate supervisor or the Human Resources Department. You will not be punished for asking questions about this. Also, if we find out that anyone was illegally discriminating, that person will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

To give equal employment and advancement opportunities to all people, we make employment decisions at the Diocese based on each person's performance, qualifications, and abilities. The Diocese does not discriminate in employment opportunities or practices on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, disability, or any other characteristic protected by law.

We will make reasonable accommodations for qualified individuals with known disabilities unless making the reasonable accommodation would result in an undue hardship to the Diocese.

Our Equal Employment Opportunity policy covers all employment practices, including selection, job assignment, compensation, discipline, termination, and access to benefits and training.

104 Business Ethics and Conduct

Revision Date: 9/26/2007

We expect our employees to be ethical in their conduct. It affects our reputation and success and it is a moral obligation to our work. The Diocese requires employees to carefully follow all laws and regulations, and have the highest standards of conduct and personal integrity.

As an organization, the Diocese will comply with all applicable laws and regulations. We expect all employees to conduct business in accordance with the letter, spirit, and intent of all relevant laws and to not do anything that is illegal, dishonest, or unethical.

If you use good judgment and follow high ethical principles, you will make the right decisions. However, if you are not sure if an action is ethical or proper, you should discuss the matter openly with your supervisor. If necessary, you may also contact the Human Resources Department for advice and consultation

It is the responsibility of every employee to comply with our policy of business ethics and conduct. Employees who ignore or do not comply with this standard of work ethics and conduct shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including possible termination of employment.

No employee who in good faith reports a violation of business ethics shall suffer harassment, retaliation, or adverse employment consequence. An employee who retaliates against someone who has reported a violation in good faith is subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment. This policy is intended to encourage and enable employees and others to raise serious concerns within the Diocese prior to seeking resolution outside the organization.

Anyone launching a complaint concerning a violation or suspected violation of this policy must be acting in good faith and have reasonable grounds for believing the information disclosed indicates a violation. Any allegations that prove not to be substantiated and which prove to have been made maliciously or knowingly to be false will be viewed as a serious disciplinary offense.

Violations or suspected violations may be submitted on a confidential basis by the complainant or may be submitted anonymously. Reports of violations or suspected violations will be kept confidential to the extent possible, consistent with the need to conduct an adequate investigation.

All reports will be promptly investigated and appropriate corrective action will be taken if warranted by the investigation.

105 Personal Relationships in the Workplace

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

When relatives or persons involved in a dating relationship work in the same area of an organization, it may cause problems at work. In addition to claims of favoritism and morale issues, personal conflicts from outside can sometimes carry over to work.

For this policy, we define a relative as any person who is related to you by blood or marriage, or whose relationship with you is similar to that of a relative.

Our policy is that an employee shall not directly work for a relative or supervise a relative. We also do not allow a person in a dating relationship to work for the other person in that relationship or to supervise the other person. The Diocese also reserves the right to take quick action if an actual or potential conflict of interest arises involving relatives or persons involved in a dating relationship who are in positions at any level (higher or lower) in the same line of authority that may affect the review of employment decisions.

If two employees become relatives, or start a dating relationship and one of them supervises the other, the one who is the supervisor is required to tell management about the relationship. We will then ask the two employees to decide which one of them is to be transferred to another available position. If they do not make that decision within 30 calendar days, the Diocese will decide which one will be transferred or, if necessary, terminated from employment. In very rare cases, with the consultation of both the pastor/bishop and the human resources director, an exception may be made.

There may also be situations when there is a conflict or the potential for conflict because of the relationship between employees, even if there is no direct reporting relationship or authority involved. In that case, we may separate the employees by reassignment or termination of employment. If you are in a close personal relationship with another employee, we ask that you avoid displays of affection or excessive personal conversation at work.

107 Immigration Law Compliance

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese is committed to employing only people who are United States citizens or who are aliens legally authorized to work in the United States. We do not illegally discriminate because of a person's citizenship or national origin.

Because we comply with the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, every new employee at the Diocese is required to complete the Employment Eligibility Verification Form I-9 and show documents that prove identity and employment eligibility.

If you leave the Diocese and are rehired, you must complete another Form I-9 if the previous I-9 with the Diocese is more than three years old, or if the original I-9 is not accurate anymore, or if we no longer have the original I-9.

If you have questions or want information on the immigration laws, contact the Human Resources Department.

108 Conflicts of Interest

The Diocese has guidelines to avoid real or potential conflicts of interest. It is your duty as an employee of the Diocese to follow the following guidelines about conflicts of interest. If this is not clear to you or if you have questions about conflicts of interest, contact the Human Resources Department.

What is a conflict of interest? An actual or potential conflict of interest is when you are in a position to influence a decision or have business dealings on behalf of the Diocese that might result in a personal gain for you or for one of your relatives. For conflicts of interest, a relative is any person who is related to you by blood or marriage, or whose relationship with you is similar to being a relative even though they are not related by blood or marriage.

We do not automatically assume that there is a conflict of interest if you have a relationship with another company. However, if you have any influence on transactions involving purchases, contracts, or leases, you must tell an officer of the Diocese as soon as possible. By telling us that there is the possibility of an actual or potential conflict of interest, we can set up safeguards to protect everyone involved.

The possibility for personal gain is not limited to situations where you or your relative has a significant ownership in a firm with which the Diocese does business. Personal gains can also result from situations where you or your relative receives a kickback, bribe, substantial gift, or special consideration as a result of a transaction or business dealing involving the Diocese.

110 Outside Employment

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

You may hold an outside job as long as you can satisfactorily perform your job, the job does not interfere with our scheduling demands and the nature of the work is consistent with Catholic teachings.

We hold all employees to the same performance standards and scheduling expectations regardless of other employment. In order to remain employed at the Diocese, we will ask you to terminate an outside job if we determine that it is impacting your performance or your ability to meet our requirements, which may change over time.

You may not have an outside job that is a conflict of interest with the Diocese. Also, you may not get paid or get anything in return from a person outside the Diocese in exchange for something you produce or a service you provide as part of your job without expressed authorization from the Human Resources Department.

114 Disability Accommodation

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese is committed to complying fully with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). We are also committed to ensuring equal opportunity in employment for qualified persons with disabilities. We conduct all our employment practices and activities on a non-discriminatory basis.

Our hiring procedures have been reviewed and they provide meaningful employment opportunities for persons with disabilities. When asked, we will make job applications available in alternative, accessible formats. We will also give assistance in completing the application. We only make pre-employment inquiries regarding an applicant's ability to perform the duties of the job, with or without reasonable accommodations.

Reasonable accommodation is available to an employee with a disability when the disability affects the performance of job functions. We make our employment decisions based on the merits of the situation in accordance with defined criteria, not the disability of the individual.

Qualified individuals with disabilities are entitled to equal pay and other forms of compensation (or changes in compensation) as well as job assignments, classifications, organizational structures, position descriptions, lines of progression, and seniority lists. We make all types of leaves of absence available to all employees on an equal basis.

The Diocese is also committed to not discriminate against any qualified employee or applicant because the person is related to or associated with a person with a disability. The Diocese will follow any state or local law that gives more protection to a person with a disability than the ADA gives.

The Diocese is committed to taking all other actions that are necessary to ensure equal employment opportunity for persons with disabilities in accordance with the ADA and any other applicable federal, state, and local laws.

116 Job Posting and Employee Referrals

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Our job posting program gives you the opportunity to show your interest in open jobs and to advance within the diocese according to your skills and experience. In general, we attempt to post all regular, full-time job openings, although the Diocese reserves its right to not post a particular opening. Job openings will be posted on the diocesan website.

To be eligible to apply for a posted job, you must have performed competently for at least 1 calendar year in your current position or have the approval of your current supervisor. You are not eligible to apply for a posted job if you have a written warning on file (within 6 months), or are on probation or suspension. You may only apply for posted jobs for which you possess the required skills, competencies, and qualifications.

To apply for an open position, submit a job posting application to the Human Resources Department. List your job-related skills and accomplishments on the application. Also tell how your education and your work experience here or elsewhere make you qualified for the new job.

We encourage you to talk with your supervisor about your career plans. We also encourage supervisors to support your efforts to gain experience and advance within the Diocese.

After you apply for a job, your supervisor may be contacted for information about your performance, skills, and attendance. Any staffing limitations or other circumstances that might affect a possible transfer may also be discussed.

Job posting is a way to inform you of open jobs. It is also a way for the hiring manager to find out about qualified and interested applicants. In addition to posting, the Diocese may use other recruiting sources to fill open jobs.

We encourage you to refer friends who may be interested in working at the Diocese if they are qualified for an open position. You should first get your friend's permission to make the referral. You can give information about working at the Diocese but be sure to not make any commitments or promises about employment. You should submit your friend's resume or a completed application form to the Human Resources Department for a posted job.

182 Protecting God's Children

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

As early as 1988, the Diocese of Kansas City ~ St. Joseph adopted a written policy for responding to allegations of sexual abuse. This policy required full compliance with the laws of the State of Missouri for the reporting of child sexual abuse and provided for lay involvement in responding to complaints.

Our policies include:

- ·Protecting children in all church and school settings
- ·Promptly removing individuals credibly accused, pending a fuller investigation
- ·Counseling and pastoral support for persons making a complaint
- · Advising people making complaints that they are free to go to police, civil authorities or the media
- ·Ensuring that lay persons respond to and give advice for the disposition of complaints

In September 2002, the diocese began community education to teach the warning signs of abuse and to offer strategies for intervention. These workshops were open to the public and interested persons are encouraged to attend.

All diocesan employees and volunteers who work with children are required to attend an adult safety workshop on child abuse provided by the diocese. Workshops are offered in parishes and schools throughout the year. The program mandates online continuing education for parish directors of programs for children and youth, clergy, Catholic school teachers and child care staff. Participation in the continuing education component is monitored by supervisors.

201 Employment Categories

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

It is important that you understand the definitions of the employment classifications at the Diocese and know your classification. The reason is because your employment classification helps determine your employment status and what benefits you are eligible for. If you have questions or are not sure what your employment classification is, see your supervisor.

These employment classifications do not guarantee employment with the Diocese for any specific period of time. You became an employee at the Diocese voluntarily and your employment is at will. "At will" means that you may terminate your employment at any time, with or without cause or advance notice. Likewise, "at will" means that the Diocese may terminate your employment at any time, with or without cause or advance notice, as long as we do not violate federal or state laws.

Depending on your job, you are either Non-Exempt or Exempt from federal and state wage and hour laws. If you are a Non-Exempt employee, you are entitled to overtime pay under the specific provisions of federal and state laws. If you are an Exempt employee, you are excluded from the overtime provisions of federal and state wage and hour laws.

In addition to being a Non-Exempt or Exempt employee, you also belong to one of the following employment categories:

REGULAR FULL-TIME employees are employees who are not in a temporary or introductory status AND who are regularly scheduled to work 25 or more hours per week.

You are a PART-TIME employee if you are not in a temporary or introductory status AND you are regularly scheduled to work less than 25 hours per week.

You are a TEMPORARY employee if you were hired as an interim replacement, or to temporarily increase our workforce, or to help finish a specific project. Employees are in the temporary category for a limited time. Even if you work at the Diocese longer than the original time period that we agreed to when you were first hired, you will stay a temporary employee until you are officially notified that you have been assigned to a different category.

You are a CASUAL employee if you have an employment relationship with the Diocese, but you are assigned to work on an irregular or unpredictable basis.

202 Access to Personnel Files

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese or its representative maintains personnel files on all employees. The personnel files include the job applications and related hiring documents, training records, performance documentation, salary history, and other employment records.

Personnel files are the property of the Diocese. Because personnel files contain confidential information, the only people who will have access to them are people with a legitimate business reason. Access to personnel files shall be limited to the Pastor, Principal, Human Resources Director or their designee. Personnel files should contain at least the following documents:

- application for employment or resume
- job description
- yearly evaluation
- emergency form
- I-9 form Employment Eligibility Verification
- contract if applicable
- record of absences due to vacation or sickness.

203 Employment Reference/Criminal History Checks

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

To ensure that individuals who join the Diocese are well qualified and have a strong potential to be productive and successful, it is the policy of the Diocese to check the employment references of all applicants. We will also perform a criminal history background investigation. Any offers of employment are contingent upon the results of the background investigation.

The Diocese will respond to all reference check inquiries from other employers. Generally, responses to such inquiries will confirm dates of employment, wage rates, eligibility for reemployment and positions held.

204 Personnel Data Changes

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

It is important that the Diocese have certain personal information about you in our records. You need to tell us as soon as there is a change to your mailing address, telephone numbers, email address, marital status, dependents' information, educational accomplishments, emergency contact, and other related information. To change your personal information or if you have questions about what information is required, contact the Pastor, Business Manager, Supervisor or Human Resources Director.

205 Introductory Period

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese has an introductory period for new employees. During the introductory period, we will evaluate your work habits and abilities to make sure that you can perform your job satisfactorily. The introductory period also gives you time to decide if the new job meets your expectations.

The introductory period for all new and rehired employees is the first 90 calendar days after their hire date. If you are promoted or transferred within the Diocese, you will be asked to complete a second introductory period of the same length when you start the new position.

If you are absent for a significant amount of time during your introductory period, the length of the absence will automatically extend the introductory period. We may also extend the introductory period if we decide it was not long enough to evaluate your performance. This could happen either during or at the end of the introductory period.

If you go through a second introductory period because of a promotion or transfer, and it appears that you are not performing satisfactorily in the new job, you may be removed from the new job. If this happens, you may be allowed to return to your former job or to a comparable job for which you are qualified. This will depend on our business needs and whether a comparable job is available.

When employees satisfactorily complete the introductory period, they are assigned to the "regular" employment classification.

During the introductory period, new employees are eligible for those benefits that are required by law, such as Social Security and workers' compensation insurance. They may also be eligible for other benefit programs, subject to the terms and conditions of each benefit program. Be sure to review the information for each benefits program to see the exact requirements.

Your employment status will not change if you go through a second introductory period due to a promotion or transfer within the Diocese.

208 Employment Applications

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We rely on the accuracy of the information you put on your employment application. We also expect that you and your references give accurate and true information during the hiring process and employment. If we find that any information is misleading, false, or was left out on purpose, we may reject an applicant from further consideration. If the person was already hired, it could result in termination of employment.

When we process an employment application, we will perform a background check. These background checks are performed by an agency that obtains consumer credit reports and are therefore subject to the Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA). If we take an adverse employment action based in whole or in part on the background report, a copy of the report and a summary of your rights under the FCRA will be provided as well as any other documents required by law.

209 Performance Evaluation

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We encourage you and your supervisor to discuss job performance and goals on an informal, day-to-day basis. In addition, you and your supervisor will have formal performance evaluations to discuss your work and goals, to identify and correct weaknesses, and to encourage and recognize your strengths.

We may give merit-based pay adjustments based on a number of factors including the information documented by the formal performance evaluations.

210 Job Descriptions

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We try to have accurate job descriptions for all jobs at the Diocese. Your job description should include the following sections: job information; job summary (gives a general overview of the job's purpose); essential duties and responsibilities; supervisory responsibilities; qualifications (includes education and/or experience, language skills, mathematical skills, reasoning ability, and any certification required); physical demands; and work environment.

We use the job descriptions to help new employees understand their jobs and their responsibilities. We also use job descriptions to identify the requirements of a job, set up the hiring criteria, set standards for employee performance evaluations, and establish a basis for making reasonable accommodations for individuals with disabilities.

The Pastor, Business Manager or Supervisor prepares a job description when a new job is created. We review existing job descriptions and change them when a job changes. You can help by making sure that your job description is accurate and describes your job duties.

Your job description does not necessarily cover every task or duty that you might be assigned. You may be assigned additional responsibilities as necessary. If you have questions or concerns about your job description, contact the Pastor, Business Manager or Supervisor.

212 Salary Administration

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We have a salary administration program at the Diocese. The salary administration program helps us have consistent pay practices, comply with federal and state laws, support our commitment to Equal Employment Opportunity, and offer competitive salaries within our labor market.

We are committed to paying equitable wages that are based on the requirements and responsibilities of each job. We also try to pay wages that are comparable to the wages paid to employees in similar jobs in other organizations in the area.

Compensation for each job is based on several factors. The factors include job analysis and evaluation, the essential duties and responsibilities of the job, and salary survey data (how other employers pay their employees). We periodically review our salary administration program and change it as necessary.

We may give merit-based pay adjustments based on a number of factors including the information documented by the formal performance evaluations.

If you have a question about compensation in your area or for your job, talk with your supervisor. If you have a question about salary administration, contact the Human Resources Department.

•

301 Employee Benefits Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese gives eligible employees many benefits. Some benefits are required by law and cover all employees. The legally required benefits include Social Security and workers' compensation. Under Missouri statute, religious organizations can be exempt from the Missouri Unemployment Compensation Act, therefore, employees are not covered by this benefit.

There are several factors that determine if you are eligible for benefits. One important factor is your employment classification. See your supervisor to find out the benefit programs for which you are eligible.

This employee policy manual contains policies describing many of the benefit programs. Sometimes a policy will tell you that there is more information in another place such as the Summary Plan Document.

The following benefit programs are available to eligible employees:

- * Bereavement Leave
- * Credit Union
- * Dental Insurance
- * Family Leave
- * Flexible Spending Account (FSA)
- * Flextime Scheduling
- * Health Insurance
- * Holidays
- * Jury Duty Leave
- * Life Insurance
- * Life (for Dependents)

- * Long-Term Disability
- * Medical Leave
- * Military Leave
- * Pension Plan
- * Severance Pay
- * Short-Term Disability
- * Sick Leave Benefits
- * Supplemental Life Insurance
- * Tax-Sheltered Annuities
- * Vacation Benefits
- * Voting Time Off

303 Vacation Benefits

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese offers vacation time off with pay to eligible employees. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for paid vacation time:

* Regular full-time employees

The amount of paid vacation time you receive each year depends on your length of employment. Vacation accrual begins the first month of employment. Vacation may be taken after 6 months of employment. This is the schedule for accruing vacation:

- *From the date of hire, the employee is entitled to 10 vacation days each year, accrued at the rate of 0.0384 per hour
- *After 5 years of eligible service the employee is entitled to 15 vacation days each year, accrued at the rate of .0577 per hour.
- *After 10 years of eligible service the employee is entitled to 20 vacation days each year, accrued at the rate of .077 per hour.
- *After 20 years of eligible service the employee is entitled to 25 vacation days each year, accrued at the rate of .096 per hour.

We calculate the length of your eligible service on the basis of a "benefit year." A "benefit year" is the 12-month period that begins when you start earning vacation time. Your benefit year may be extended for any significant leave of absence except military leave of absence. (Military leaves do not affect the benefit year calculation.) See the leave of absence policies in this policy manual for information on how each type of leave affects vacation accruals.

Once you enter an eligible employment classification, you begin to earn paid vacation time according to the schedule in this policy. However, before you can use vacation time, you must complete a waiting period of 6 months. After the waiting period, you can request to use your earned vacation time, including the vacation time that accrued during the waiting period.

You may not take less than one hour vacation at a time. To schedule your vacation time, you should first ask for advance approval from your supervisor. Each request will be reviewed based on a number of factors, including our business needs and staffing requirements.

Vacation pay does not include overtime or any special forms of compensation.

We encourage you to use your available paid vacation time for rest and relaxation. If you do not use your available vacation by the end of a benefit year, you may carry over up to the equivelent of one year's accrual of vacation from one year to the next.

If your employment terminates, you will be paid for any unused vacation time that has been earned through your last day of work.

305 Holidays

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for holiday time off with pay immediately upon employment:

* Regular full-time employees

The Diocese gives paid time off to all eligible employees for 11 holidays. Dates of holidays will be determined by the parish or institution in view of the duties of the employee. School calendars will designate holidays for school personnel. Some of the typical holidays that may be observed are:

- * Mary, Mother of God and New Year's Day (January 1)
- * Martin Luther King, Jr. Day (third Monday in January)
- * Good Friday (Friday before Easter)
- * Memorial Day (last Monday in May)
- * Independence Day (July 4)
- * Labor Day (first Monday in September)
- * Thanksgiving (fourth Thursday in November)
- * Day after Thanksgiving
- * Immaculate Conception (December 8) (if it falls on a weekday)
- * Christmas Eve (December 24)
- * Christmas (December 25)
- * New Year's Eve (December 31)

Eligible employees will be paid for holiday time off. If you are eligible, your holiday pay will be calculated at your straight-time pay rate as of that holiday multiplied by the number of hours you would normally have worked that day.

If you are eligible for paid holidays and on the holiday you are on a paid absence, such as vacation or sick leave, you will get holiday pay instead of the paid time off pay you would have received. If a holiday (other than December 8) falls on a scheduled day off, you will receive an alternate day off or pay for the holiday at the discretion of management.

Holiday hours will not be counted as actual hours worked when calculating overtime.

306 Workers' Compensation Insurance

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese provides a comprehensive workers' compensation insurance program to our employees. This program does not cost you anything.

The workers' compensation program covers injuries or illnesses that occur in the course of your employment that require medical, surgical, or hospital treatment. Subject to legal requirements, payment of loss wages resulting from a work related injury or illness begins after a short waiting period, or if you are hospitalized, the benefits begin immediately.

It is very important that you tell your supervisor within 24 hours about any work-related injury or illness, regardless of how minor it might seem at the time. Prompt reporting helps to make sure that you qualify for coverage as quickly as possible and lets us investigate the matter promptly.

307 Sick Leave Benefits

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese provides paid sick leave benefits to eligible employees who are temporarily absent due to illness or injury. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for sick leave:

* Regular full-time employees

If you are eligible, you will accrue sick leave benefits at the rate of 10 days per year. Sick leave hours are prorated for employees who work less than 40 hours per week or less than 12 months per year.

You may use sick leave benefits to be absent because you or your child are ill or injured or to attend medical appointments. You can also use sick leave to be absent because of the illness of a parent or spouse when their illness or injury is a "serious health condition" as defined under the Family and Medical Leave Act, you have applied for and are on FMLA due to that serious health condition, and you are needed for the direct care of that parent or spouse.

If you cannot report to work because of an illness or injury, you should notify your supervisor before the scheduled start of your workday, if possible and on each additional day of absence.

If you are absent due to illness or injury, you may be required to give us a doctor's statement that states you are ill or injured, when it began, and when you should be able to return to work.

Your sick leave benefits will be calculated based on your base pay rate at the time of your absence. Sick leave benefits do not include any special forms of compensation.

If you are on sick leave for an extended absence because of an illness or injury, you also must apply for any other available compensation and benefits, such as short and long-term disability. Your sick leave benefits will be used to supplement any benefit payments. The combination of these disability payments and your sick leave may not be more than your normal weekly pay. Sick leave hours will not be counted as actual hours worked when calculating overtime.

A maximum of 30 sick days may accumulate. Maximum accruals are prorated for individuals who work less than 40 hours per week or less than 12 months per year.

Sick leave benefits are meant to provide income protection in case of illness or injury and to care for a child, parent or spouse as outlined above. They may not be used for any other absence. You will not be paid for unused sick leave benefits while you are employed and you will also not be paid for unused sick leave benefits when your employment terminates.

If you move from one parish or diocesan institution to another, your sick leave balance will move with you to the new entity.

308 Time Off to Vote

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese wants employees who are citizens to vote in elections. If it is impossible for you to vote before work or after work, we will give you up to 3 hours time off to vote during working hours. You will be paid for the time off.

If you need time off to vote, see your supervisor for the time off at least two days before the election day. In order to receive pay for time off to vote, you may be required to provide proof that you did indeed vote.

309 Bereavement Leave

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese provides bereavement leave to employees who need to take time off because an immediate family member died. For bereavement leave, "immediate family" means your spouse, parent, child, brother, or sister; your spouse; parent, child, brother, or sister; your child's spouse; your grandparent or your grandchildren. We will also consider requests for bereavement leave if someone dies who was as close to you as an immediate family member. To ask for bereavement leave, see your supervisor.

Employees are eligible for up to 3 days of bereavement leave with pay. With your supervisor's approval, you can use available vacation if you need more time off.

There may be legitimate reasons, while rare, that require you to be at work and may limit your bereavement benefit.

311 Jury Duty

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese encourages you to fulfill your civic responsibilities by serving jury duty if you get a summons. Employees serving on a jury are eligible for up to 3 months of paid jury duty leave over any 1 year period.

If you stay on jury duty longer than paid jury duty allows, you may use any available vacation to be paid for the unpaid jury duty leave.

If you get a jury duty summons, show it to your supervisor as soon as possible. This will help us plan for your possible absence from work. We expect you to come to work whenever the court schedule permits.

The Diocese will continue to provide health insurance benefits until the end of the month in which unpaid jury duty leave begins. In the unlikely event that your jury duty leave extends beyond paid time, you will be responsible for the full cost of your insurance benefits in order for your coverage to continue. When you return from unpaid jury duty leave, the Diocese will again provide those benefits according to the applicable plans.

Anyone who is serving on July duty is expected to report to work for the balance of your work shift when released by the court.

313 Missouri Health Continuation Law

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Missouri Health Continuation Law allows continuation of health insurance for up to nine months when an individual is no longer eligible under our diocesan group health insurance plan.

There are strict rules about when you can use Missouri Health Continuation. Missouri Health Continuation Law lets an eligible employee and dependents choose to continue their health insurance when a "qualifying event" happens. "Qualifying Events" include the employee's resignation, termination, leave of absence, shorter work hours, divorce, legal separation, or death. Another qualifying event is when a dependent child stops being eligible for coverage under your health insurance.

Application for Missouri Health Continuation must be made by you to the Diocesan Insurance Office within 30 days of the date of the qualifying event.

If you continue your insurance under Missouri Continuation, you will pay the full cost of the insurance at the Diocese's group rates. Once the application is made, you will receive a notice that contains important information about your rights and what to do if you need MissouriContinuation. Be sure to read it carefully.

For additional information, contact the Diocesan Benefits Office.

316 Health Insurance

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese offers Health Insurance to eligible employees. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for Health Insurance:

* Regular full-time employees and their dependents.

The Diocese offers health insurance for basic medical coverage, catastrophic major medical coverage, and prescription drug coverage as provided through Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Kansas City. Coverage begins the first of the month following full-time employment. Optional dependent coverage is available. Reference should be made to the Highlights booklet which explains your lay employee benefits for additional details.

317 Life Insurance

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese offers Life Insurance to eligible employees. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for Life Insurance:

* Regular full-time employees

The Diocese provides a basic life insurance plan for full time employees at no cost to the employee. The basic life insurance plan includes Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D) insurance. AD&D provides benefits in case an accident causes a serious injury or death.

Employees may also purchase additional voluntary life insurance for themselves and their dependents.

The eligible employees may participate in the life insurance plan subject to the terms and conditions of the agreement between the Diocese and its insurance carrier.

There are more details about our life insurance plans in the Highlights booklet. If you have questions about our life insurance plans, contact the Diocesan Benefits Office for more information.

318 Short-Term Disability (STD)

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese offers Short Term Disability (STD) Insurance to eligible employees. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for STD Insurance:

* Regular full-time employees

The Diocese provides at no cost to the employee an STD benefits program for full time employees. STD benefits are paid to eligible employees who cannot work because of qualifying disability conditions caused by an injury or illness.

Eligible employees may participate in the STD plan subject to the terms and conditions of the agreement between the Diocese and its insurance carrier.

If the disability is covered by workers' compensation, it is not covered by the STD plan.

There are more details in the Highlights booklet including how much can be paid and when, the limits, the restrictions, and what is not covered. If you have questions about STD benefits, contact the Diocesan Benefits Office for more information.

319 Long-Term Disability (LTD)

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese offers Long Term Disability (LTD) Insurance to eligible employees. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for LTD Insurance:

* Regular full-time employees

The Diocese provides at no cost to the employee a LTD benefits program for full time employees. LTD benefits are paid to eligible employees who have a long-term absence due to an illness or injury and cannot work.

Eligible employees may participate in the LTD plan subject to the terms and conditions of the agreement between the Diocese and its insurance carrier.

The LTD benefits will be offset by any money that you might get from retirement, government plans, other group disability plans, no-fault benefits and return-to-work earnings for the same time period.

There are more details in the Highlights booklet including how much can be paid, the limits, and the restrictions. If you have questions about LTD benefits, contact the Diocesan Benefits Office for more information.

320 Retirement Plans

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

PENSION PLAN

The Diocese provides a pension plan for full-time lay employees. Contributions to the plan are paid entirely by the employer. For details of eligibility and vesting, refer to the Highlights booklet which explains your lay employee benefits.

Members of religious communities are covered by congregational retirement plans. The employer contributes 6% of the employee's salary to his/her Religious Community Retirement Plan.

TAX-DEFERRED ANNUITY 403(b)

All employees, both full-time and part-time, lay and religious, are eligible to participate in a tax deferred annuity program, and may enroll at any time. This is a voluntary plan adopted to help employees provide for retirement. Under this plan, employees may set aside on a pre-tax savings up to an amount determined by law. There is no minimum amount that can be contributed.

Employees' contributions are automatically deducted from their salaries, and will reduce the amount of their income that is subject to state and federal withholding tax for that year. However, such contributions remain subject to the withholding of Social Security and Medicare taxes. This program is similar to a 401(k) program.

Employees may choose to invest their contributions in one or more options for accumulation of benefits, and may change their elections up to four times per year. Earnings on employees' investments are not taxed until received

Employees may participate in the tax-deferred annuity program, in addition to contributing to an Individual Retirement Account (IRA). They also may participate in the tax-deferred annuity program even if they are not eligible for an IRA.

Details about your retirement plans and options can be obtained from the Highlights booklet or by contacting the Diocesan Benefits Office.

326 Flexible Spending Account

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese offers a Flexible Benefits Plan to eligible employees.

Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for our Flexible Benefits Plan:

* Regular full-time employees

The Diocese provides a Flexible Benefits Plan which consists of the following:

Premium Savings Plan – Allows you to deduct the premiums for health care insurance and dental from your pay before taxes are calculated. You are automatically enrolled in the Premium Savings Plan if you are having premiums withheld for health care or dental insurance unless you Opt-Out.

Health Care Reimbursement Savings Plan – If you have one year of service, you may redirect or "bank" a portion of your pay in a TAX FREE Diocesan Account to be used to reimburse you for out-of-pocket medical and dental expenses incurred by you, your spouse or dependents. Note only expenses not reimbursed by insurance can be claimed. The maximum you may set aside is \$2,500 each plan year.

Dependent Care Savings Plan – Allows you to redirect or "bank" a portion of your pay in a TAX FREE Diocesan Account to be used to reimburse you for expenses you incur for dependent care while you are working. The maximum you may set aside is \$5,000 each plan year

If you elect to participate in the Flexible Benefits Plan, you MAY NOT change your mind until the end of the plan year, September 30th. You MAY NOT revoke or change your elections during the plan year (even if you transfer from one school or parish to another), unless there is a significant change in your family status – marriage, divorce, death of spouse, birth of child, termination of spouse's employment, or a significant change in your spouse's health coverage.

Since the IRS requires that any funds left in the account at the end of the plan year or upon termination of employment be forfeited to the plan, it is advisable to be conservative when allocating funds to this plan.

More details about our Flexible Benefits Plan program are in the Highlights booklet. If you have questions about the Flexible Benefits Plan program, contact the Diocesan Benefits Office.

380 Diocesan Cemeteries Employee Discount

Revision Date: 12/27/2007

As a tangible and monetary benefit to employees of the Diocese of Kansas City – St. Joseph, the following discounts are available at the four Diocesan Cemeteries:

Any current or retired employee would be eligible for a 10% discount on the following items:

- Mausoleum Crypt, which includes the Crypt space, the Entombment Fee, and the permanent memorial.
- Columbarium Niche, which includes the Urn space, the Inurnment Fee, and the permanent memorial.
- Traditional Ground Burial Package, which includes the Casket/Vault space, the Interment Fee, and the permanent memorial.

Any current or retired employee would be eligible for a 5% discount on the following items when purchased separately:

- Traditional Ground Burial Space only.
- Interment Fee for Traditional Ground Burial only.
- Permanent Memorial for Traditional Ground Burial only.

All of the above discounts will apply to the employee and their spouse, parents and children when purchased through the employee.

All of the policies of the Catholic Cemeteries Associated will remain in effect; namely: no interest or finance charges on any purchase made in advance of need, no taxes applied on any purchase of merchandise or fees, and in the event of an immediate need purchase, that all charges be paid prior to the time of funeral service

390 Dental Insurance

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese offers Dental Insurance to eligible employees. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible for Dental Insurance:

* Regular full-time employees

This benefit is available beginning the first day of the month following employment or if hired on the first day of the month, the benefit is available effective on the date of employment.

Dental Insurance is a voluntary benefit. The cost of premiums is paid by the employee.

There are more details about our dental insurance plan in the Highlights booklet. If you have questions about our dental insurance plan, contact the Diocesan Benefits Office for more information.

401 Timekeeping

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Employees are responsible for accurately recording the hours they work. The law requires the Diocese to keep accurate records of "time worked" in order to correctly calculate employee pay and benefits. "Time worked" means all the time that employees spend performing assigned work.

Non-exempt employees:

- Must accurately record the number of hours worked each day.
- Must get approval as much in advance as possible, before working any hours beyond the regularly scheduled hours or any overtime.
- Can only start earlier or work later with pre-approval from management.
- Should not start working before the start of your scheduled work or continue working after your scheduled end time.

Falsifying time records is a serious matter. You may not enter a false time on purpose, tamper with time records, or record other employees' time for them. If you do any of these actions, you may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination

403 Paydays

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Within the The Diocese there are a variety of pay schedules. Employees are paid weekly, bi-weekly, semi-monthly or monthly. Each paycheck includes pay for all work performed and reported through the end of the payroll period.

If you are on vacation on the payday, you will get your paycheck when you return.

The Diocese and some parishes have a direct deposit program. Direct deposit means that we will deposit your pay directly into your bank account. On paydays, instead of a check, you will get a statement explaining how much you were paid and all the details.

405 Employment Termination

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

There can be many reasons why employment may terminate. The following are some of the most common reasons for termination of employment:

- * Resignation voluntary employment termination initiated by an employee.
- * Discharge involuntary employment termination initiated by the organization.
- * Layoff involuntary employment termination initiated by the organization for non-disciplinary reasons.
- * Retirement voluntary employment termination initiated by the employee meeting age, length of service, and any other criteria for retirement from the organization.

The State of Missouri permits payment of final wages on the next payday except in the event of a discharge or layoff, in which cases final wages are paid on the last day of employment.

Your benefits are affected by termination in several ways. Accrued and unused vacation benefits that are due and payable at termination may be paid out, subject to the terms of the Vacation Policy. You may be allowed to continue some benefits by paying for them yourself. The Diocesan Benefits Office will notify you in writing about which benefits you can continue and the limitations and details of how to continue them.

407 Severance Pay

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

In exchange for a release of any and all employment related claims against the Diocese, the Diocese provides severance pay to regular full-time employees who have completed at least one full year of employment.

Severance pay is not available to individuals whose employment ends due to any of the following reasons:

- non-renewal of employment contract
- inability to continue work due to health concerns
- transfer to another position within the Diocese
- facility closure with 90 days, or more notice
- voluntary termination
- misconduct

Severance pay is not available to individuals who are offered a position with comparable responsibilities and wages within the Diocese but refused it.

Severance pay is equal to one week per completed year of continuous diocesan employment up to a maximum of 12 weeks.

409 Administrative Pay Corrections

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese tries to make sure that you are paid correctly and on scheduled paydays. In case you find a mistake in your pay, tell your supervisor or the person in charge of payroll immediately so that the error can be corrected. Typically corrections will be made on the next pay check.

410 Pay Deductions and Setoffs

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Laws require the Diocese to take deductions from your pay. Deductions are money taken from your pay for certain things such as federal, state, and local taxes. The law also requires us to deduct Social Security taxes from your pay. We must deduct up to a certain amount called the Social Security "wage base." We also contribute to your Social Security. We pay the same amount of Social Security tax to the government as we deduct from your pay.

The Diocese also offers programs and benefits to eligible employees that are not required by law. Payroll deductions will be made to pay for any voluntarily selected benefits.

We may have to take legally mandated deductions from your paycheck. These mandated deductions mean that the Diocese must garnish money from your paycheck to pay off a debt you owe us or someone else.

If you want to know why money was deducted from your paycheck or how your pay is calculated, see your supervisor.

501 Safety

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Workplace safety is a top priority at the Diocese. We want the Diocese to be a safe and healthy place for employees, parishioners, and visitors. The Diocesan Risk Manager is responsible for implementing, administering, monitoring, and evaluating the safety program. A successful safety program depends on everyone being alert and committed to safety.

You are expected to obey all safety rules and be careful at work. You must immediately report any unsafe condition to the appropriate supervisor. If you violate diocesan safety policies, you may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment. Among other things, violations include causing a hazardous or dangerous situation, not reporting a hazardous or dangerous situation, and not correcting a problem even though you could have corrected it.

It is very important that you tell your supervisor immediately about any accident that causes an injury, no matter how minor it might seem at the time. When you report it quickly, we can investigate the accident promptly, follow the laws, and start insurance and worker's compensation processing.

502 Work Schedules

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

There are different work schedules at the Diocese. Your supervisor will tell you about your work schedule.

Our staffing needs and work demands may require that we change the starting and ending times of work schedules. We may also need to change the number of work hours that are scheduled each day and week.

Flexible scheduling is available to some employees. Flextime lets you vary the times you start and end work each day within certain time limits. To have flextime, you and your supervisor must agree on the schedule together. Before we can approve flextime, we will also look at our staffing needs, your performance, and the needs of your job. If you are interested in flextime, talk with your supervisor.

504 Use of Phone and Mail Systems

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The telephones provided at work are for business use. We do not intend to prohibit the personal use of telephones, however excessive use that interferes with your ability to perform your job should be avoided. You will be required to pay the cost of toll calls made for personal reasons.

Our telephone communications are an important reflection of our image and ministerial service to parishioners and the community. Always use proper telephone etiquette. The following are some examples of good telephone etiquette: use the approved greeting, speak courteously and professionally, be concise, repeat information back to the caller, and only hang up after the caller hangs up.

The use of personal cell phones during business hours is discouraged. Calls that interfere with your work or the work of others, as determined by your supervisor, are prohibited. Never use a cell phone while driving.

You may not use the diocesesan postage or metering for your personal mail. The postage is intended only for official business-related mail.

505 Smoking Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese prohibits smoking in any diocesan or parish building with the exception of residential areas and locations that are specifically designated as smoking areas. We will follow the preferences of nonsmokers if there is a difference between the wishes of the smokers and nonsmokers.

This policy applies equally to all employees as well as to our parishioners and visitors.

506 Rest and Meal Periods

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Your supervisor will schedule your meal period (generally 30 or 60 minutes) to accommodate operating requirements. During meal periods, you are not subject to any work responsibilities or restrictions. You will not be paid for meal period time.

507 Overtime and Commensurate Time

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

There may be times when the Diocese cannot meet its operating requirements or other needs during regular working hours. If this happens, we may require employees to work overtime. Overtime is defined as time worked in excess of forty hours in one week.

NON-EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

Non-exempt employees must receive compensation for overtime. At the discretion of the supervisor, this overtime may be given in the form of commensurate time off (on a 1 hour-for-1 hour basis), but only if the time off is taken in the same work week as the overtime is incurred. Otherwise, the overtime must be compensated by financial payment at the rate of one and one-half (1½) the employee's regular rate of pay for hours worked in excess of forty hours in a week.

Overtime work by non-exempt employees should be avoided except in extraordinary circumstances. The supervisor should attempt to schedule workloads so overtime is not necessary. All overtime work by non-exempt employees must have the prior approval of the supervisor.

Overtime pay is based on the actual hours worked. For this reason, time off for sick leave, vacation, and other paid or unpaid leaves of absence is not counted as hours worked when calculating overtime pay.

EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

Exempt employees are not entitled to financial compensation for overtime and are expected to invest the time needed to get the job done, even if it occasionally exceeds the regular daily or weekly work hours. However, it is not in the best interest of the Diocese or its employees to promote excessive work hours on a regular basis. When circumstances make it necessary for an exempt employee to work more than forty hours in one week, the exempt employee may be given commensurate time off (on a 1 hour-for-1 hour basis) at the discretion of the supervisor. Commensurate time off, also known as "Comp-Time" must be taken within thirty calendar days and must be approved in writing by your immediate supervisor.

Exempt employees should not be given commensurate time off for occasionally coming in early or working late, which is considered part of the professional nature of their jobs. Rather, commensurate time off may be given in consideration of evening work following a regular 8-hour day or weekend work following a regular 40-hour week. Convention, seminar or retreat days are considered 8-hour days even if they include evening activities.

508 Use of Equipment and Vehicles

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Equipment and vehicles essential in accomplishing your job duties are expensive and may be difficult to replace. When you use diocesan property, you should be careful, perform required maintenance, and follow all operating instructions, safety standards, and guidelines.

Tell your supervisor if any equipment, machines, tools, or vehicles appear to be damaged, defective, or in need of repair. When you promptly report damages, defects, and the need for repairs, you can prevent deterioration of equipment and possible injury to employees or other people.

See your supervisor if you have questions about your responsibility for maintenance and care of equipment or vehicles you use on the job.

The improper, careless, negligent, destructive, or unsafe use or operation of equipment or vehicles, as well as excessive or avoidable traffic and parking violations, may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

510 Emergency Closings

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

There may be times when emergencies, such as severe weather, snow or ice storms, fires, or power failures, disrupt normal business operations at the Diocese. We may even have to close a work facility.

When you do not report to work, report to work late, or leave early, due to emergency conditions you will not be paid for the time off. However, you may request to use any available vacation benefit.

There may also be some times when we ask employees in essential operations to work on a day when we are officially closed due to an emergency. If we ask you to work on a day when we are officially closed, we will pay you your regular pay.

512 Business Travel Expenses

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We will reimburse you for reasonable business travel expenses if the appropriate manager (i.e., Pastor, Business Manager) for your department/area approves the travel in advance. After a trip is approved, you are responsible for making your own travel arrangements.

We reimburse approved travel expenses such as travel, meals, lodging, and other expenses as long as they were necessary to meet the objectives of the trip and with receipts. You are expected to keep expenses within reasonable amounts and to use the least expensive means of travel. When determining travel costs, consider mileage, time away from work and lodging. Sometimes driving may be less expensive than flying, but if mileage, lodging and time away from work are considered, flying may be more economical.

When a business trip is over, submit your completed travel expense report within 30 days. With your expense report, you must also submit receipts for every expense item.

See your supervisor for help and questions about business travel, expense reports, or any other travel issues.

It is a very serious matter if you record false or misleading information on your expense report. You may not request reimbursement for expenses that you did not have or that were not business-related. Employees who do not follow this business travel policy could be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

514 Visitors in the Workplace

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

To reduce potential distractions and disturbances, safeguard employee and parishioner's welfare, protect our property and facilities, guard confidential information, and maintain safety standards, we discourage non-business related visitors in the work place. We ask that you discourage visitors who may be disruptive to the work environment from visiting you.

All visitors should enter through the main entrance. If you have visitors, you are responsible for their conduct and to watch out for their safety.

If you see an unauthorized person at work, notify your supervisor immediately or direct the person to the main entrance.

516 Computer and Information Systems

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

To help you do your job, the Diocese may give you access to computers, computer files, the email system, and software. All computer and information systems data is the property of the diocese. You should not use a password, access a file, or retrieve any stored communication, or allow anyone else access, without authorization. Legal authorities shall have access with a court ordered subpoena.

NEVER assume any electronic communication to be confidential. This includes computer files, emails, internet, internet access, text messages, instant messages, etc. Internal and external individuals may be able to access these files.

We try hard to have a workplace that is free of harassment and sensitive to the diversity of our employees. Therefore, we do not allow employees to use computers and email in ways that are disruptive, offensive to others, or harmful to morale.

You may not display, download, or email sexually explicit images, messages, and/or cartoons. You also may not use computers and email for ethnic slurs, racial comments, off-color jokes, anything that a reasonable person might take as harassment or disrespect or anything that is not in the best interest of the Diocese.

You may not use email to ask other people to contribute to or to tell them about businesses outside of the Diocese, political causes, outside organizations, or any other non-business matters.

The Diocese buys and licenses computer software for business purposes. We do not own the copyright to this software or its documentation. Unless the software developer authorizes us, we do not have the right to use the software on more than one computer.

You may only use software on local area networks or on multiple machines according to the software license agreement. The Diocese prohibits the illegal duplication of software and its documentation.

If you know about any violations to this policy, notify your Supervisor, Pastor or Department Director.

To make sure that all employees follow this policy, we may monitor computer and email usage. When an employee leaves their position, incoming electronic communications will be reviewed to maintain business continuity.

517 Internet/Electronic Communication Usage

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The term "Internet," used in this policy, refers to all electronic means of communication.

The Diocese may provide you with Internet access to help you do your job. This policy explains our guidelines for using the Internet. Internet usage is intended for job-related activities but short, occasional personal use is allowed as long as you keep it within reasonable limits as determined by your supervisor.

All Internet data that is written, sent, or received through our computer systems is part of official diocesan records. This means that we can be legally required to show that information to law enforcement or other parties. Therefore, you should always make sure that the business and personal information contained in Internet email messages and other transmissions is accurate, appropriate, ethical, and legal.

The equipment, services, and technology that you use to access the Internet are the property of the Diocese. Therefore, we reserve the right to monitor how you use the Internet. We also reserve the right to find and read any data that you write, send, or receive through our online connections or is stored in our computer systems. This policy also applies in the event personal equipment is used for the performance of work.

You may not write, send, read, or receive data through the Internet or other electronic communications device that contains content that could be considered discriminatory, offensive, obscene, threatening, harassing, intimidating, or disruptive to any employee or other person.

Examples of unacceptable content include (but are not limited to) sexual comments or images, racial slurs, gender-specific comments, or other comments or images that could reasonably offend someone on the basis of race, age, sex, religious or political beliefs, national origin, disability, sexual orientation, or any other characteristic protected by law or which is not consistent with the Diocese's best interests.

The Diocese does not allow the unauthorized use, installation, copying, or distribution of copyrighted, trademarked, or patented material on the Internet. As a general rule, if you did not create the material, do not own the rights to it, or have not received authorization for its use, you may not put the material on the Internet. You are also responsible for making sure that anyone who sends you material over the Internet has the appropriate distribution rights.

Before you download or copy a file from the Internet, it must be checked for viruses. All compressed files must be checked for viruses both before and after decompression.

The following are some examples of prohibited activities that violate this Internet policy:

- * Sending or posting discriminatory, harassing, or threatening messages or images
- * Using the organization's time and resources for personal gain
- * Stealing, using, or disclosing someone else's code or password without authorization
- * Copying, pirating, or downloading software and electronic files without permission
- * Sending or posting confidential material, trade secrets, or proprietary information outside of the organization
- * Violating copyright law
- * Failing to observe licensing agreements
- * Engaging in unauthorized transactions that may incur a cost to the organization or initiate unwanted Internet services and transmissions
- * Sending or posting messages or material that could damage the organization's image or reputation

- * Participating in the viewing or exchange of pornography or obscene materials
- * Sending or posting messages that defame or slander other individuals
- * Attempting to break into the computer system of another organization or person
- * Refusing to cooperate with a security investigation
- * Sending or posting chain letters, solicitations, or advertisements not related to business purposes or activities
- * Jeopardizing the security of the organization's electronic communications systems
- * Sending or posting messages that disparage another organization's products or services
- * Passing off personal views as representing those of the organization
- * Using emails or the internet to promote any political party or candidate
- * Using the internet for any kind of gambling
- * Sending anonymous email messages
- * Engaging in any other illegal or immoral activities

522 Workplace Violence Prevention

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We are committed to preventing workplace violence and making the Diocese a safe place to work. This policy explains our guidelines for dealing with intimidation, harassment, violent acts, or threats of violence that might occur during business hours or on our premises at anytime.

You are expected to treat your co-workers, including supervisors, temporary employees, and all parishioners and visitors, with courtesy and respect at all times. You should not fight, play tricks on others, or behave in any way that might be dangerous to other people. It is prohibited for any employee to be in possession of a prohibited material on diocesan premises.

"Prohibited material" means firearms or other weapons or replications thereof; explosives; illegal drugs or other illegally obtained controlled substances; or drug-related paraphernalia. "Diocesan premises" includes all premises and locations owned or leased by the Diocese and/or institution or entity under the control of the Diocese, but not limited to, parking lots, lockers and storage areas. "Possession" means having the property on one's person or otherwise under one's control.

The Diocese does not allow behavior at any time that threatens, intimidates, bullies, or coerces another employee or a member of the public. This includes off-duty periods. We do not permit any act of harassment, including harassment that is based on an individual's sex, race, age, or any characteristic protected by federal, state, or local law.

You should immediately report a threat of violence or an act of violence by anyone to your supervisor or another member of management. If you report a threat of violence, give every detail you can.

Be sure to immediately report any suspicious person or activities to a supervisor. Do not place yourself in danger.

We will promptly and completely investigate all reports of violent acts or threats of violence. We will also promptly and completely investigate all suspicious people and activities. We will protect the identity of a person who makes a report when practical. Until we have investigated a report, we may suspend an employee, either with or without pay, if we think it is necessary for safety reasons or to do the investigation.

If you are having a dispute with another employee, we encourage you to talk it over with your Supervisor, Pastor, or the Human Resources Director. The Diocese wants to help you work out problems before they become more serious and possibly violent. We will not discipline you for simply bringing these types of problems to our attention.

526 Telephone Usage

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Personal calls (business telephones or personal cell phones) should be infrequent and not interfere with business activities as determined by your supervisor.

The Diocese prohibits employees using cell phones for business while they are driving. If you are driving and need to use a cell phone, you should pull off the road and stop before you place a call or talk on the phone.

602 Family and Medical Leave (FMLA)

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese provides unpaid family leaves of absence to eligible employees who need to take time off from work duties to meet family obligations that are directly related to childbirth, adoption, or placement of a foster child. Family leave may also be requested to care for a child, spouse, or parent with a serious health condition or for your own serious health condition. A serious health condition is an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves inpatient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential medical care facility. A serious health condition can also include continuing treatment by a health care provider.

Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible to request family leave:

* All employees who have worked at least 1250 hours in the previous 12 months and who have been employed by the diocese for at least 1 year.

If you think you will need a family leave, give your request to your supervisor at least 30 days in advance of the date the leave would start. This will help us plan for your possible absence. If it is an unexpected situation, make your request as soon as possible.

If you request family leave due to a serious health condition, you will be required to submit a health care provider's statement verifying the need for a family leave, the start and expected end dates, and the estimated time required.

An eligible employee may request up to a maximum of 12 weeks of family leave within any 12-month Fiscal Year period. The 12-week maximum applies to any combination of both family leave and medical leave during the 12-month period. If this initial period of leave is not enough, we will consider your written request for an extension. While on unpaid FMLA Leave, any available benefits (i.e. vacation, sick leave, disability) will be paid consistent with Diocesan policies until the benefits are exhausted.

If your spouse is also employed by the Diocese, as a couple you may be restricted to a combined total of 12 weeks leave within any 12-month period for childbirth, adoption or placement of a foster child, or to care for a parent with a serious health condition.

Subject to the terms, conditions, and limitations of the applicable plans, the Diocese will continue to provide health insurance benefits for the full period of an approved family leave.

Your benefits, such as vacation, sick leave, or holiday benefits, will not accrue during a family leave. When you return from leave, the benefits will start accruing again.

When practical, please give us at least two weeks advance notice before you plan to return. When you return from family leave, you will go back to the same job if it is still available. If that job is no longer available, we will place you in an equivalent job for which you are qualified.

If you do not come back to work at the end of a family leave, we will assume that you have resigned.

603 Personal Leave

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Eligible employees may ask for an unpaid personal leave of absence to fulfill personal obligations. Employees in the following employment classifications are eligible to request personal leave:

* All employees

If you wish to take a personal leave, give a written request to your supervisor as far in advance as possible.

You must use any available vacation time as part of your personal leave period.

We may not approve every request for personal leave. We will look at each request individually. The business priorities of the Diocese must come first. We will make our decision based on a number of factors such as our business needs, workload, and staffing requirements during the requested time period. Subject to the terms, conditions, and limitations of the applicable plans, the Diocese will provide health insurance benefits until the end of the month in which a personal leave begins. At that time, you will be responsible for the full cost of those benefits in order for your coverage to continue. When you return from personal leave, the Diocese will again provide those benefits according to the applicable plans.

Your benefits, such as vacation, sick leave, or holiday benefits, will not accrue during a personal leave. When you return from leave, the benefits will start accruing again.

When a personal leave ends, we will make every reasonable effort to return you to the same position if it is available or to an available similar position for which you are qualified. However, the Diocese cannot guarantee that you will be reinstated in all cases.

If you do not come back to work promptly at the end of a personal leave, we will assume that you have resigned.

605 Military Leave

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese will grant a military leave of absence if you are absent from work because you are serving in the U.S. uniformed services in accordance with the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA). You must give your supervisor advance notice of upcoming military service, unless military necessity prevents advance notice or it is otherwise impossible or unreasonable.

You will not be paid for military leave. However, you may use any available accrued paid time off, such as vacation or sick leave, to help pay for the leave.

Continuation of health insurance benefits is available as required by USERRA based on the length of the leave and subject to the terms, conditions and limitations of the applicable plans for which you are otherwise eligible.

Your benefits, such as vacation, sick leave, or holiday benefits, will not accrue during a military leave. When you return from leave, the benefits will start accruing again.

If you are on military leave for up to 30 days, you must return to work on the first regularly scheduled work period after your service ends (allowing for reasonable travel time). If you are on military leave for more than 30 days, you must apply for reinstatement in accordance with USERRA and applicable state laws.

When you return from military leave (depending on the length of your military service in accordance with USERRA), you will be placed either in the position you would have attained if you had stayed continuously employed or in a comparable position. For the purpose of determining benefits that are based on length of service, you will be treated as if you had been continuously employed.

If you have questions about military leave, contact the Human Resources Director for more information.

701 Employee Conduct and Work Rules

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

We expect you to follow certain work rules and conduct yourself in ways that protect the interests and safety of all employees, parishioners, visitors, and the Diocese. We are all expected to act in an honest and forthright manner to treat others with respect for all human diversity and to act morally, ethically and consistent with Catholic principles.

While it is impossible to list every action that is unacceptable conduct, the following lists some examples.

- * Theft or inappropriate removal or possession of property
- * Falsification of timekeeping records
- * Working under the influence of alcohol or illegal drugs and/or alcohol or drug abuse
- * Possession, distribution, sale, transfer, or use of alcohol or illegal drugs in the workplace, while on duty, or while operating employer-owned vehicles or equipment
- * Scandalous misconduct
- * Criminal activity
- * Dishonesty
- * Conduct contrary to, disruptive, or detrimental to the religious and/or professional character of the diocesan offices or procedures
- * Aggressive verbal, physical or sexual behavior toward a child, student of any other person
- * Fighting or threatening violence in the workplace
- * Boisterous or disruptive activity in the workplace
- * Negligence or improper conduct leading to damage of employer-owned or parishioner-owned property
- * Insubordination or other disrespectful conduct
- * Violation of safety or health rules
- * Smoking in prohibited areas
- * Sexual or other unlawful or unwelcome harassment
- * Possession of dangerous or unauthorized materials, such as explosives or firearms, in the workplace
- * Excessive absenteeism or any absence without notice
- * Unauthorized use of telephones, computers, mail system, or other employer-owned equipment
- * Violation of personnel policies
- * Unsatisfactory job performance or conduct
- * Unauthorized disclosure of confidential information

By their nature, some aspects of the institution's work are confidential. These include, but are not limited to:

- * individual personal information communicated directly or indirectly to the Diocese
- * correspondence and contributions,
- * personnel and salary matters, and
- * relationships with businesses and benefactors.

Employees should not discuss these matters outside the office without the authorization from those responsible for this information. If you have a question about the confidentiality of any information, ask your department head. Abuse of confidentiality is cause for disciplinary action.

The Diocese, at its sole discretion, retains the right to implement and modify policies and rules in accordance with the interest of the Diocese and those we serve. Since your employment with the Diocese is voluntary and at will, you may terminate your employment at any time you want, with or

without cause or advance notice. Likewise, the Diocese may terminate your employment at any time, with or without cause or advance notice.	

702 Drug and Alcohol Use

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese is committed to being a drug-free, healthful, and safe workplace. You are required to come to work in a mental and physical condition that will allow you to perform your job satisfactorily. Employees who are suspected of using or being under the influence of drugs or alcohol may be subject to substance testing as a condition of continued employment.

Diocesan employees may not use, possess, distribute, sell, or be under the influence of alcohol or illegal drugs while on Diocesan premises or while conducting any work activity away from Diocesan premises. You may consume reasonable amounts of alcohol at sanctioned functions, and use legally prescribed drugs on the job only if they do not impair your ability to perform the essential functions of your job effectively and safely without endangering yourself or others.

If you violate this policy, it may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including immediate termination of your employment. We may also require that you participate in a substance abuse rehabilitation or treatment program. If you violate this policy, there could also be legal consequences.

If you have questions or concerns about substance dependency or abuse, you are encouraged to discuss these matters with your supervisor to get help and referrals to community resources.

If you have a drug or alcohol problem, you may request unpaid time off to participate in a rehabilitation or treatment program, if your substance abuse problem has not already resulted in disciplinary action and you are not currently subject to immediate disciplinary action. We may approve the time off if you agree to stop using the problem substance; follow all Diocesan policies and rules relating to conduct at work; and if giving the time off will not cause an undue hardship within the Diocese. We reserve the right to require substance testing.

If you have questions about this policy or issues related to drug or alcohol use at work, you can raise your concerns with your supervisor without fear of reprisal.

703 Sexual and Other Unlawful Harassment

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese is committed to providing a work environment that is free from all forms of discrimination and conduct that can be considered harassing, coercive, or disruptive, including sexual harassment. The Diocese will not tolerate any actions, words, jokes, or comments based on a person's sex, race, color, national origin, age, religion, disability, sexual orientation, or any other legally protected characteristic.

Sexual harassment is defined as unwanted sexual advances, or visual, verbal, or physical conduct of a sexual nature. This definition includes many forms of offensive behavior and includes gender-based harassment of a person of the same sex as the harasser. The following is a partial list of sexual harassment examples:

- * Unwanted sexual advances.
- * Offering employment benefits in exchange for sexual favors.
- * Making or threatening reprisals after a negative response to sexual advances.
- * Visual conduct that includes leering, making sexual gestures, or displaying of sexually suggestive objects or pictures, cartoons or posters.
- * Verbal conduct that includes making or using derogatory comments, epithets, slurs, or jokes.
- * Verbal sexual advances or propositions.
- * Verbal abuse of a sexual nature, graphic verbal commentaries about an individual's body, sexually degrading words used to describe an individual, or suggestive or obscene letters, notes, or invitations.
- * Physical conduct that includes touching, assaulting, or impeding or blocking movements.

Unwelcome sexual advances (either verbal or physical), requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature constitute sexual harassment when: (1) submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of employment; (2) submission or rejection of the conduct is used as a basis for making employment decisions; or, (3) the conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive work environment.

If you experience or witness sexual or other unlawful harassment at work, report it immediately to your supervisor. If your supervisor is unavailable or you believe it would be inappropriate to discuss it with your supervisor, you should immediately contact the Human Resources Department. There will not be punishment or reprisal if you report sexual harassment or ask questions or raise concerns about it.

All allegations of sexual harassment will be quickly and discreetly investigated. To the extent possible, your confidentiality and the confidentiality of any witnesses and the alleged harasser will be protected against unnecessary disclosure. When the investigation is completed, you will be informed of the outcome of the investigation, but will not be informed of specific actions taken.

Any supervisor or manager who becomes aware of possible sexual or other unlawful harassment must immediately advise the Human Resources Department so it can be investigated in a timely and confidential manner. Any employee who engages in sexual or other unlawful harassment will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

704 Attendance and Punctuality

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Employees are expected to maintain good attendance. When absent from work on a scheduled workday, employees must notify the immediate supervisor (or the office secretary if the immediate supervisor cannot be reached) of the reason for their absence. This notification should be given at the beginning of the work day so as to allow adjustments in staffing if necessary. If the absence is to continue beyond the first day, the employee must notify the supervisor on a daily basis unless otherwise arranged. Absence for three consecutive days without notifying the supervisor is considered a voluntary termination.

All absences must be charged to the appropriate leave benefit bank. Only after appropriate paid leave has been used, may unpaid leave be granted.

705 Personal Appearance

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Personal appearance means how you dress, how neat you are, and your personal cleanliness standards. Your personal appearance can influence what parishioners and visitors think about the Diocese. Personal appearance can also impact the morale of your co-workers.

During business hours or whenever you represent the Diocese, you should be clean, well groomed, and wear appropriate clothes. This is particularly important if your job involves dealing with parishioners or visitors in person.

If your supervisor finds that your personal appearance is inappropriate, you will be asked to leave work and return properly dressed and groomed. If you are asked to leave, you will not be paid for the time you are away from work. See your supervisor if you are not sure about the correct clothing standards for your job.

Where necessary, the Diocese may make a reasonable accommodation to this policy for a person with a disability.

706 Return of Property Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese may loan you items to help you do your job such as:

- * software
- * church property
- * computer files
- * cell phones/PDA
- * computers
- * credit cards
- * equipment
- * identification badges
- * keys
- * pagers
- * security passes
- * tools
- * vehicles
- * written materials

You are responsible for protecting and controlling any property we loan you.

You must also return it promptly upon request but no later than the last day worked.

708 Resignation

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

Resignation means that you voluntarily terminate your employment at the Diocese. If you decide to resign, please inform us in writing at least 2 weeks before the date you will leave.

Before an employee leaves, we may schedule an exit interview. The exit interview helps us to understand why the employee is resigning. We can also talk about the changes to your benefits.

If you do not give enough advance notice before leaving, you may be ineligible for rehire and may be denied unused vacation benefits.

710 Security Inspections

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese wants to have a work environment that is free of illegal drugs, alcohol, firearms, explosives, or other improper materials. We prohibit the possession, transfer, sale, or use of these materials on our premises.

We may provide you with desks, lockers, and other storage devices for your convenience but these are always the sole property of the Diocese. Because they are our property, we may allow our representative or authorized agents to inspect them at any time, either with or without advance notice to you. We may also inspect any items that we find inside them.

We also want to discourage theft and the unauthorized possession of property that belongs to our employees, the Diocese, visitors, and parishioners. To help enforce this policy, we may require inspection of employees and other persons who enter or exit our premises as well as any packages or other belongings they carry with them.

716 Progressive Discipline

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

This policy describes the process for administering fair and consistent discipline for unsatisfactory conduct/work performance at the Diocese.

We believe it is important to make sure that all employees are treated fairly and that disciplinary actions are prompt, consistent, and impartial. The major purpose of a disciplinary action is to correct the problem, prevent it from happening again, and prepare the employee for satisfactory performance in the future.

Although your employment is based on mutual consent and both you and the Diocese have the right to terminate employment at will, with or without cause or advance notice, the Diocese may use progressive discipline at its discretion.

Disciplinary action may be any of the following four steps: 1) verbal warning, 2) written warning, 3) suspension with or without pay, or 4) termination of employment. We will look at how severe the problem is and how often it has happened when deciding which step to take. There may be circumstances when one or more steps are bypassed.

In most cases, progressive discipline means that we will normally take these steps in the following order:

1) a first offense may call for a verbal warning; 2) a next offense may be followed by a written warning;
3) another offense may lead to a suspension and/or a final written warning; and, 4) still another offense may then lead to termination of employment.

In very serious situations, some types of employee problems may justify either a suspension, or, in extreme situations, termination of employment, without going through the usual progression.

You should also look at the Employee Conduct and Work Rules (Policy 701) in this manual. Policy 701 lists examples of unacceptable conduct that might result in immediate suspension or termination of employment. However, some of the examples of unsatisfactory conduct listed may result in the progressive discipline process described above instead of immediate suspension or termination.

By using progressive discipline, we hope that most employee problems can be corrected at an early stage, benefiting both the employee and the Diocese.

718 Problem Resolution

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese encourages an open and frank atmosphere in which any problem, complaint, suggestion, or question receives a timely response from supervisors and management. The Diocese tries hard to ensure fair and honest treatment of all employees. We expect supervisors, managers, and employees to treat each other with mutual respect.

It is almost inevitable in any setting where people work together that there will be conflicts among personnel. Employees are encouraged to resolve these conflicts directly with the others involved and in a Christian spirit. The Diocese is counting on all who work for it to work together cooperatively. If, however, two or more staff members are not able to resolve their conflict, they are encouraged to approach their supervisor for assistance or for resources they could call on to do so. If the conflict involves their supervisor, they should approach the Director or Human Resources for assistance.

If you disagree with the rules of conduct, policies, or practices, you can state your concerns through the problem resolution procedure described in this policy. You will not be penalized, formally or informally, for making a complaint as long as you do it in a reasonable, Christian, business-like manner. You will also not be penalized for using this problem resolution procedure. If a situation occurs when you believe that a condition of employment or a decision that affects you is not fair, you are encouraged to use the following problem resolution steps. You may stop the procedure at any step.

- 1. You present the problem to your supervisor within 15 calendar days after the incident occurs. If your supervisor is unavailable or you believe it would be inappropriate to discuss it with your supervisor, you may present the problem to the Human Resources Director or any other member of management.
- 2. Your supervisor responds to the problem after consulting with appropriate management, when necessary. Your supervisor documents the discussion.
- 3. You present the problem to the Human Resources Director within 15 calendar days if the problem is not resolved.
- 4. The Human Resources Director counsels and advises you, visits with your managers, if necessary, and directs you to the Pastor, Superintendent of Schools, or Vicar General for a review of the problem.
- 5. You present the problem to the appropriate individual, as stated above, in writing.
- 6. The Pastor, Superintendent of School or Vicar General reviews and considers the problem. You will be informed of their decision within 15 calendar days. The Pastor, Superintendent of Schools and/or Vicar General has full authority to make any adjustment that is determined to be appropriate to resolve the problem. The decision made at this level is final.

Not every problem can be resolved to everyone's total satisfaction. However, we believe that honest discussion and listening to each other will build confidence between employees and management and help make the Diocese a better place to work.

722 Workplace Etiquette

Revision Date: 9/27/2007

The Diocese can be a better place to work when all employees are polite and show respect, professionalism and courtesy to each other. Sometimes there are problems when employees do not realize that they are bothering or annoying other people. If perceived, you should first try to solve the problem by politely telling your co-worker what is distressing you.

In most cases, if you use common sense, the problem can be fixed. We encourage you to keep an open mind. If another employee tells you about something that you are doing that makes it hard for that person to work, try to understand the other person's point of view.

780 Child Abuse and Neglect

All staff are required by Missouri law to report, or cause to be reported, any actual and/or suspected instances of child abuse or neglect to the Division of Family Services.

Under Missouri law, child abuse is defined as any physical injury, sexual abuse, or emotional abuse inflicted on a child (a person under eighteen [18] years of age at the time of the report) other than by accidental means by those responsible for his/her care, custody and control, except that discipline, including spanking, administered in a reasonable manner is not considered to be child abuse under State law. In this Diocese it is strictly forbidden for any employee to inflict corporal punishment.

Under Missouri law, child neglect is defined as any failure to provide the proper and necessary support, education to the extent required by law, nutrition, medical, surgical or any other care necessary for a child's well-being.

REPORTING REQUIREMENTS FOR CHILD ABUSE OR NEGLECT

Any teacher, care giver, or other school or parish employee shall report any suspected, observed or reported incident of child abuse or neglect in the following manner:

- 1. Immediately report the incident to the Pastor, Pastoral Administrator or Principal. In the case that the Pastor, Pastoral Administrator or Principal is suspected of the abuse, immediately report the incident to the Human Resources Director.
- 2. The Pastor or Pastoral Administrator will immediately report the incident to the Director of Personnel. The Principal will immediately report the incident to the Superintendent of Schools. The Director of Personnel, the Superintendent of Schools or legal counsel will assist the Pastor, Pastoral Administrator or Principal if there is doubt as to whether an incident is reportable under Missouri law.
- 3. If there is reason to believe that there has been or may be a reportable incident of child abuse or neglect, the Pastor, Pastoral Administrator or Principal must ensure that the incident is reported within 24 hours of the initial notice to the Missouri Division of Family Services. The report may, and usually should, be made by telephone to the hot line number, 1-800-392-3738.
- 4. The Pastor, Pastoral Administrator or Principal will arrange for full cooperation of all staff having knowledge of the incident with (a) the Director of Personnel, (b) the Superintendent of Schools, (c) any task force established by the Diocese to deal with the incident, and (d) the State Division of Family Services.
- 5. Any suspected, observed or reported incidents of sexual abuse must also be reported to the Vicar General.

<u>Index</u> (Policy number shown in brackets)

Reference Item	<u>Page No.</u>
ABSENTEEISM	70
see Attendance and Punctuality [704]	
ACCESS TO PERSONNEL FILES [202]	13
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM	
see Employee Acknowledgement Form [051]	
ACTIVE MILITARY DUTY	64
see Military Leave [605]	
ADA	3
see Equal Employment Opportunity [103]	-
see Disability Accommodation [114]	9
ADMINISTRATIVE PAY CORRECTIONS [409]	44
ADOPTION	61
see Family and Medical Leave (FMLA) [602]	
AFFIRMATIVE ACTION	3
see Equal Employment Opportunity [103]	-
ALCOHOL ABUSE	67
see Drug and Alcohol Use [702]	Ů,
APPEARANCE	71
see Personal Appearance [705]	, -
APPLICATIONS FOR EMPLOYMENT	17
see Employment Applications [208]	-,
ATTENDANCE AND PUNCTUALITY [704]	70
AUTOMOBILES	52
see Use of Equipment and Vehicles [508]	32
BEHAVIOR GUIDELINES	78
see Workplace Etiquette [722]	, 0
BENEFITS	21
see Employee Benefits [301]	21
BEREAVEMENT LEAVE [309]	29
BREAKS	50
see Rest and Meal Periods [506]	30
BRIBES	7
see Conflicts of Interest [108]	,
BUSINESS ETHICS AND CONDUCT [104]	4
BUSINESS TRAVEL EXPENSES [512]	54
CARS	52
see Use of Equipment and Vehicles [508]	32
CASUAL EMPLOYEES	12
see Employment Categories [201]	12
CELLULAR TELEPHONES	60
see Telephone Usage [526]	00
CHECK DISTRIBUTION	41
see Paydays [403]	71
CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT [780]	79
CHILD CARE	61
see Family and Medical Leave (FMLA) [602]	01

CLOSING, EMERGENCY	53
see Emergency Closings [510]	
COBRA	31
see Missouri Health Continuation Law [313]	•
COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGENT	2
see Employee Relations [102]	40
COMPANY PROPERTY	48
see Use of Phone and Mail Systems [504]	50
see Use of Equipment and Vehicles [508]	52 72
see Return of Property [706] COMPENSATION	20
see Salary Administration [212]	20
COMPLAINT PROCEDURES	76
see Problem Resolution [718]	70
COMPUTER AND INFORMATION SYSTEMS [516]	56
COMPUTERS	56
see Computer and Information Systems [516]	
CONDUCT	4
see Business Ethics and Conduct [104]	
CONFLICTS OF INTEREST [108]	7
CONTINUATION OF BENEFITS	31
see Missouri Health Continuation Law [313]	
COPYRIGHT LAW	56
see Computer and Information Systems [516]	
CORRECTIVE ACTIONS	75
see Progressive Discipline [716]	20
COURT APPEARANCE	30
see Jury Duty [311] COURTESY	70
see Workplace Etiquette [722]	78
CO-WORKER COURTESY	78
see Workplace Etiquette [722]	70
CREDIT REPORTS	17
see Employment Applications [208]	- 7
DEATH IN THE FAMILY	29
see Bereavement Leave [309]	
DEDUCTIONS FROM PAY	45
see Pay Deductions and Setoffs [410]	
DENTAL INSURANCE [390]	39
DEPENDENT CARE EXPENSES	37
see Flexible Spending Account (FSA) [326]	
DESK INSPECTIONS	74
see Security Inspections [710]	
DINNER BREAKS	50
see Rest and Meal Periods [506]	20
DIOCESAN CEMETERIES EMPLOYEE DISCOUNT [380]	38
DISABILITY ACCOMMODATION [114]	9 24
DISABILITY INSURANCE	34
see Short-Term Disability [318] see Long-Term Disability [319]	35
DISASTERS	53 53
	55

see Emergency Closings [510]	
DISCHARGE OF EMPLOYEE	42
see Employment Termination [405]	
DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURES	75
see Progressive Discipline [716]	
DISCIPLINE	65
see Employee Conduct and Work Rules [701]	
see Progressive Discipline [716]	75
DISCRIMINATION	3
see Equal Employment Opportunity [103]	3
see Sexual and Other Unlawful Harassment [703]	68
DISPUTE RESOLUTION	76
see Problem Resolution [718]	70
DRESS CODE	71
	/ 1
see Personal Appearance [705]	67
DRUG AND ALCOHOL USE [702]	67
EEO	3
see Equal Employment Opportunity [103]	<i>C</i> 1
ELDERCARE (FMLA) (602)	61
see Family and Medical Leave (FMLA) [602]	20
ELECTIONS	28
see Time Off to Vote [308]	
ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATIONS	57
see Internet/Electronic Communication Usage [517]	
E-MAIL	56
see Computer and Information Systems [516]	
EMERGENCY CLOSINGS [510]	53
EMPLOYEE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM [051]	
EMPLOYEE BENEFITS [301]	21
EMPLOYEE CONDUCT AND WORK RULES [701]	65
EMPLOYEE FILES	13
see Access to Personnel Files [202]	
EMPLOYEE INFORMATION	15
see Personnel Data Changes [204]	
EMPLOYEE RELATIONS [102]	2
EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVES	2
see Employee Relations [102]	
EMPLOYÉE TRAVEL	54
see Business Travel Expenses [512]	
EMPLOYEE WARNINGS	75
see Progressive Discipline [716]	
EMPLOYEE WELCOME MESSAGE [020]	
EMPLOYMENT APPLICATIONS [208]	17
EMPLOYMENT CATEGORIES [201]	12
EMPLOYMENT REFERENCE/CRIMINAL HISTORY CHECKS [203]	14
EMPLOYMENT TERMINATION [405]	42
EMPLOYMENT-AT-WILL	
see Introductory Statement [040]	
see Employee Acknowledgement Form [051]	
see Nature of Employment [101]	1
see Employment Categories [201]	12
see Employment Categories [201]	14

see Introductory Period [205] see Employment Termination [405]	16 42
see Employee Conduct and Work Rules [701]	65
see Progressive Discipline [716]	75
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND SAFETY	46
see Safety [501]	
EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY [103]	3
EQUIPMENT	52
see Use of Equipment and Vehicles [508]	
ETHICS	4
see Business Ethics and Conduct [104]	
ETIQUETTE	78
see Workplace Etiquette [722]	
EVALUATION	18
see Performance Evaluation [209]	
EXEMPT EMPLOYEES	12
see Employment Categories [201]	
EXPENSE REPORTS	54
see Business Travel Expenses [512]	
EXPENSES, BUSINESS TRAVEL	54
see Business Travel Expenses [512]	
FAIR CREDIT REPORTING ACT	17
see Employment Applications [208]	61
FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE (FMLA) [602]	61
FLEXIBLE SCHEDULING	47
see Work Schedules [502]	37
FLEXIBLE SPENDING ACCOUNT (FSA) [326] FLEXTIME	37 47
see Work Schedules [502]	4/
FMLA	61
see Family and Medical Leave (FMLA) [602]	01
FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES	12
see Employment Categories [201]	
FUNERAL LEAVE	29
see Bereavement Leave [309]	
GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES	76
see Problem Resolution [718]	
HARASSMENT	68
see Sexual and Other Unlawful Harassment [703]	
HEALTH AND SAFETY	46
see Safety [501]	
HEALTH CARE EXPENSES	37
see Flexible Spending Account (FSA) [326]	
HEALTH INSURANCE [316]	32
HOLIDAYS [305]	24
ILLNESS	26
see Sick Leave Benefits [307]	(
IMMIGRATION LAW COMPLIANCE [107]	6
INCLEMENT WEATHER CLOSING	53
see Emergency Closings [510] INITIAL EMPLOYMENT PERIOD	16
INTERNAL DIVIDATE LEMOU	10

see Introductory Period [205]	
INSPECTIONS, WORK AREA	74
see Security Inspections [710]	, .
INSURANCE, HEALTH	32
see Health Insurance [316]	
INSURANCE, LIFE	33
see Life Insurance [317]	
INSURANCE, LONG-TERM DISABILITY	35
see Long-Term Disability [319]	
INSURANCE, SHORT-TERM DISABILITY	34
see Short-Term Disability [318]	_
INSURANCE, WORKERS' COMP	25
see Workers' Compensation Insurance [306]	
INTERNET/ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION USAGE [517]	57
INTRODUCTORY PERIOD [205]	16
INTRODUCTORY STATEMENT [040]	
INVOLUNTARY TERMINATION	42
see Employment Termination [405]	
IRCA	6
see Immigration Law Compliance [107]	
JOB APPLICATIONS	17
see Employment Applications [208]	
JOB DESCRIPTIONS [210]	19
JOB POSTING AND EMPLOYEE REFERRALS [116]	10
JOB REFERENCES	14
see Employment Reference/Criminal History Checks [203]	
JURY DUTY [311]	30
KICKBACKS	7
see Conflicts of Interest [108]	
LATENESS	70
see Attendance and Punctuality [704]	
LAYOFF	42
see Employment Termination [405]	
LIFE INSURANCE [317]	33
LOCKER INSPECTIONS	74
see Security Inspections [710]	2.5
LONG-TERM DISABILITY [319]	35
LUNCH BREAKS	50
see Rest and Meal Periods [506]	40
MAIL, PERSONAL USE OF	48
see Use of Phone and Mail Systems [504]	50
MEAL PERIODS	50
see Rest and Meal Periods [506]	20
MEDICAL INSURANCE	32
see Health Insurance [316]	(1
MILITARY LEAVE [605]	64
MISCONDUCT	65
see Employee Conduct and Work Rules [701]	21
MISSOURI HEALTH CONTINUATION LAW [313]	31
MONITORING, COMPUTER	56
see Computer and Information Systems [516]	

NATURE OF EMPLOYMENT [101] NEPOTISM	1 5
see Personal Relationships in the Workplace [105] NETIQUETTE	57
see Internet/Electronic Communication Usage [517] NO SMOKING AREAS	49
see Smoking [505] NONEXEMPT EMPLOYEES see Employment Categories [201]	12
OFFICE ETIQUETTE see Workplace Etiquette [722]	78
OFFICE PHONE AND MAIL SYSTEMS see Use of Phone and Mail Systems [504]	48
OPEN DOOR POLICY see Problem Resolution [718]	76
OPEN POSITIONS see Job Posting and Employee Referrals [116]	10
ORIENTATION PERIOD see Introductory Period [205] OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT [110]	16 8
OVERTIME AND COMMENSURATE TIME [507] PAID TIME OFF	51 22
see Vacation Benefits [303] see Holidays [305] see Sick Leave Benefits [307] PARENTAL LEAVE	24 26 61
see Family and Medical Leave (FMLA) [602] PART-TIME EMPLOYEES	12
see Employment Categories [201] PATERNITY LEAVE see Family and Medical Leave (FMLA) [602]	61
PAY CHECK ERRORS see Administrative Pay Corrections [409]	44
PAY CHECKS see Paydays [403]	41
PAY CORRECTIONS see Administrative Pay Corrections [409]	44
PAY DEDUCTIONS AND SETOFFS [410] PAY PERIODS see Paydays [403]	45 41
PAY PRACTICES see Salary Administration [212]	20
PAYDAYS [403] PAYROLL	41 40
see Timekeeping [401] PER DIEM EMPLOYEES see Employment Categories [201]	12
PERFORMANCE EVALUATION [209] PERFORMANCE REVIEW see Performance Evaluation [209]	18 18
PERSONAL APPEARANCE [705]	71

PERSONAL CONDUCT	65
see Employee Conduct and Work Rules [701]	
PERSONAL LEAVE [603]	63
PERSONAL RELATIONSHIPS IN THE WORKPLACE [105]	5
PERSONAL USE OF OFFICE PHONE AND MAIL	48
see Use of Phone and Mail Systems [504]	
PERSONNEL DATA CHANGES [204]	15
PERSONNEL RECORDS	13
see Access to Personnel Files [202]	
POSITION DESCRIPTIONS	19
see Job Descriptions [210]	
PRE-TAX DEDUCTIONS	37
see Flexible Spending Account (FSA) [326]	
PROBATIONARY PERIOD	16
see Introductory Period [205]	
PROBLEM RESOLUTION [718]	76 7.5
PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE [716]	75
PROPERTY	72
see Return of Property [706]	1.1
PROTECTING GOD'S CHILDREN [182] REFERENCE CHECKS	11
	14
see Employment Reference/Criminal History Checks [203] REFERRALS	10
see Job Posting and Employee Referrals [116]	10
REGULAR EMPLOYEES	12
see Employment Categories [201]	12
REIMBURSEMENTS	54
see Business Travel Expenses [512]	51
RELATIVES	5
see Personal Relationships in the Workplace [105]	J
RESERVE DUTY	64
see Military Leave [605]	
RESIGNATION	42
see Employment Termination [405]	
RESIGNATION [708]	73
REST AND MEAL PERIODS [506]	50
RETIREMENT	42
see Employment Termination [405]	
RETIREMENT PLAN	36
see Retirement Plans [320]	
RETIREMENT PLANS [320]	36
RETURN OF PROPERTY [706]	72
REVIEW, EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE	18
see Performance Evaluation [209]	
RULES OF CONDUCT	65
see Employee Conduct and Work Rules [701]	
SABBATICAL	63
see Personal Leave [603]	4.6
SAFETY [501]	46
SAFETY and World Indian Violence Provention [522]	59
see Workplace Violence Prevention [522]	

SALARIES	20
see Salary Administration [212]	
SALARY ADMINISTRATION [212]	20
SAVINGS PLAN	36
see Retirement Plans [320]	
SECTION 125 PLAN	37
see Flexible Spending Account (FSA) [326]	
SECURITY	55
see Visitors in the Workplace [514]	
SECURITY INSPECTIONS [710]	74
SEVERANCE PAY [407]	43
SEXUAL AND OTHER UNLAWFUL HARASSMENT [703]	68
SHORT-TERM DISABILITY [318]	34
SICK LEAVE BENEFITS [307]	26
SMOKING [505]	49
SOFTWARE	56
see Computer and Information Systems [516]	
SUSPENSIONS	75
see Progressive Discipline [716]	
TARDINESS	70
see Attendance and Punctuality [704]	
TELEPHONE USAGE [526]	60
TELEPHONE, PERSONAL USE OF	48
see Use of Phone and Mail Systems [504]	
TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES	12
see Employment Categories [201]	
TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT	42
see Employment Termination [405]	
see Resignation [708]	73
TERMINATION PAY	43
see Severance Pay [407]	
THREATS	59
see Workplace Violence Prevention [522]	
TIME CARDS	40
see Timekeeping [401]	
TIME OFF TO VOTE [308]	28
TIMEKEEPING [401]	40
TITLE PAGE [010]	
TRANSFERS	10
see Job Posting and Employee Referrals [116]	
TRAVEL ARRANGEMENTS	54
see Business Travel Expenses [512]	
TRAVEL, BUSINESS	54
see Business Travel Expenses [512]	
UNAUTHORIZED VISITORS	55
see Visitors in the Workplace [514]	
USE OF EQUIPMENT AND VEHICLES [508]	52
USE OF PHONE AND MAIL SYSTEMS [504]	48
USERRA	64
see Military Leave [605]	
VACATION BENEFITS [303]	22

VEHICLES	52
see Use of Equipment and Vehicles [508]	
VIOLENCE	59
see Workplace Violence Prevention [522]	
VIRUS PROTECTION	57
see Internet/Electronic Communication Usage [517]	
VISITORS IN THE WORKPLACE [514]	55
VOLUNTARY RESIGNATION	73
see Resignation [708]	
VOLUNTARY TERMINATION	42
see Employment Termination [405]	
WAGES	20
see Salary Administration [212]	
WARNINGS	75
see Progressive Discipline [716]	
WEATHER-RELATED CLOSING	53
see Emergency Closings [510]	
WEB SITE	57
see Internet/Electronic Communication Usage [517]	
WORK AREA INSPECTIONS	74
see Security Inspections [710]	
WORK SCHEDULES [502]	47
WORKERS' COMPENSATION INSURANCE [306]	25
WORKPLACE ETIQUETTE [722]	78
WORKPLACE SAFETY	46
see Safety [501]	
WORKPLACE VIOLENCE PREVENTION [522]	59
WORLD WIDE WEB	57
see Internet/Electronic Communication Usage [517]	